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Making work 
 
In order to discuss the ways freelancers skillsets can be engaged, and paid for, the 
conversation began with some examples of the ways theatres are managing to create work 
and host events despite current restrictions. Including open air theatre, productions staged 
with social distancing, online projects, commissioned activities using the postal service and 
community work. Ways have been found within these projects to repurpose freelancers’ skills, 
for example set designers doing graphic design. 
 
Building on from this, the idea of placemaking theatre was discussed – using the background 
of cities for stories using a hybrid of live and digital mediums and innovative relationships 
with other sectors such as gaming companies. Large-scale work like this has often relied on 
grants but has the potential to be monetised.  
 
Some events were led by freelancers with in kind support from venues, such as stage space 
and box office from the venue, allowing individuals to lead workshops and generate income. 
Examples were given of venues setting up dedicated programmes, online and in person, 
which both pay freelancers to lead workshops and, through funding, support freelancers who 
are developing their practice. 
 
There is a need to shake up forms of theatre and create work that doesn’t look like the theatre 
we're used to, perhaps short-term projects and working practices with less risk. Alongside 
this, many venues have broadened their artistic output, to include comedy and music for 
example. It was suggested that, through mediums such as outdoor performances, 
participatory arts and immersive theatre, this could be an exciting moment to develop work 
which has previously been on the fringes. There are freelance experts in all of these areas 
who can be brought in to make these connections. 
 
The challenge of working at new scales was raised – with auditoriums being reduced to 
roughly 1/3 of their capacity, there is a pressure to balance respecting freelancers services 
with productions necessitating simpler, smaller scales. This tension is mirrored in the need to 
create work that is both innovative in its form and safe in its financial risk. Many organisations 
are in difficult conversations with their boards in terms about the financial risk of cancellation, 



 

 

to which boards are naturally averse. It was suggested that balancing these elements is going 
to be the crux of next 12 months. At the same time, larger venues narrowing their mindset to 
smaller scale productions might open up opportunities to collaborate in smaller ways, with 
freelancers, funders and audiences. 
 
Bringing freelancers into these conversation as early as possible has proven helpful for 
venues, especially through local freelance collectives with whom relationships may not have 
existed before. Building these connections has paved the way for pop-up events and fruitful 
discussions about working relationships. Many organisations have been holding freelancer 
forums, inviting freelancers to the building to meet, provoke, suggest, and examine the way 
the building operates, for example in terms of recruitment and transparency. 
 
On the subject of engaging and contracting freelancers, a model was discussed for live-
streaming productions as well as live performances and agreeing a profit share for the income 
generated. Sharing work in this way has the potential to broaden audience reach and provide 
a means to continue the production if live audiences are temporarily banned. The 
complicated issue of cancellation clauses was also raised – they are currently a necessity but 
organisations want them to be fair and respectful, which requires some form of consensus. 
From a freelance perspective, two key requirements were identified – a clarity in terms of 
how the clause is broken down financially and how this will be weighted accordingly and fairly 
for different disciplines whose work level varies at different stages of the production process. 
In some cases, freelancers working on pop-up projects during the pandemic have been paid 
the same weekly wage to ensure support and parity. 
 
Freelancer skills 
 
Being prevented from accessing our usual spaces and jobs has in some ways levelled 
relationships and, through remote working, allowed us to communicate with each other in 
new ways. This should be an opportunity for organisations to work with people outside of 
their usual relationships, especially with freelancers broadening their skillsets during this 
time. At the same time, many organisations have brilliant, creative people on their staff teams 
that they need to use, who equally have skills outside of their specific roles. It was suggested 
that they could be paired with freelance talent – building supportive relationships with 
different areas of expertise and resources. In this vein, an associate-led artistic group has 
been formed at one venue and produced a manifesto for collective-working rather than 
hierarchical structures. Through this project they have created work and formed new 
relationships that would not have otherwise existed. Dynamics like this might alleviate the 
unhealthy perception of us versus them between freelancers and organisations. Perhaps this 
is a moment to embrace a more holistic model of work, rather than siloed roles. 
 
One particular area that was raised as a means to achieve this was freelancers on boards, or 
separate advisory board of freelancers, which some organisations have found to be incredibly 
beneficial.  
 
The difference between producing work independently and within a building of a building 
was raised and a questioned asked about the dependence on box office income. There was 
general agreement that this is the broad case for most building-based organisations, with 



 

 

production budgets being financed by sales and subsidy and funding largely going to creative 
development and other activity. Along these lines, it was suggested that we need to facilitate 
a broader understanding by funding bodies of how the industry is made up so that resources 
are not funnelled exclusively through venues. There are also other ways of sharing resources 
outside of financial support, such as skill sharing in both directions, e.g. understanding of risk 
assessment and funding applications, and freelancer-led workshops. These are skills which, 
due to the current structure of the industry, benefit organisations and put freelancers at a 
disadvantage when seeking to create and fund their own work. 
 
Digital Theatre 
 
This was a recurring theme in thoughts gathered before the discussion but is proving a 
complicated area for organisations. It is an area of opportunity for freelancers, especially as 
most theatres don’t have these skills in-house, but it also employs fewer people, especially 
when created in collaboration with film companies who have their own teams. In particular, 
it can be to the detriment of service teams within buildings, such as front of house and bar 
staff, who are often in casual positions and emerging theatremakers themselves.  
 
Many people see it as a temporary solution but not a permanent change, which should be 
supplementary to our usual outputs. In some cases, digitising theatre is being used as a 
backstop for creating live work, in case theatres have to close to audiences again. The work 
can then be continued online, which decreases the risk and allows access by audiences who 
might not otherwise attend. Is this missing the opportunity, however, to utilise skills and 
creativity to create work in its own right? 
 
It is Important that we are not just thinking about the next six months – this is an opportunity 
to prepare for the future. As an industry we cannot replace Netflix and shouldn’t be aiming 
to – how can we use our own skills and strengths to create something new that brings in new 
audiences? 
 
There has been success in finding ways to develop skills and create work in this area but it has 
proven trickier to monetise it. Whilst some independent groups have found ways to stream 
work that has levelled the creative process, developed skills and raised an income,  for most 
venues, the profits do not come anywhere near close enough to pay everyone or contribute 
to running a theatre. It is also harder to make work in this way that serves local communities. 
It was noted that these tools do not have to be used just to make finished work, but can be 
also a useful way of creating work in this new environment. 
 
The difference between digitising theatre and digital theatre was raised, alongside a 
suggestion that the latter does not exist because it does not have a collective live audience. 
There is perhaps a misconception that you can simply put things online and audiences will 
interact with them. One answer might be to find collaborations between theatremakers and 
sectors such as gaming universities, who work with similar elements (e.g. designing 
atmosphere, lighting, soundscapes) and to build work through a hybrid of live and digital 
mediums. This would open up new audiences and enable work to be staged locally. 
 
Solutions for immediate, possible and inclusive activity 



 

 

 
Seeking new ways of working and creating performances is an opportunity to bridge the 
perceived gap between organisations and freelancers. Instead of worrying about filling 
buildings, which is currently impossible, this is also an opportunity to bring individuals and 
groups together and broaden the concept of where work is created and adjust the focus to 
include the local context of work and its social value.  
 
The theme of how the industry is structured, in terms of funding and hierarchy, around 
buildings was returned to, and a levelling of this dynamic, through appointing more creatives 
and freelancers to buildings and sharing and broadening access to funding, suggested. 
Organisations welcomed the accountability and provocation presented by freelance groups, 
especially in developing their teams’ understanding of the pressures and work dynamics 
experienced by freelancers. 
 
This time is an opportunity to rebalance power and democratise decision making to a wider 
group of people. To this end it was proposed that people who run buildings have an obligation 
to step up and platform freelancers. On the issue of funding, and the current financial support 
from the government excluding freelancers, organisations who have a focus on particular 
disciplines (e.g. writers) are leaning on this as a means to share funding. Perhaps more 
theatres should adopt specific artistic disciplines in this mould. 
 
The need to break down all lines of power imbalance was raised, including those that are 
long-entrenched in society at large. Historical moments of rupture can lead to radical change, 
which might be what is required, but they also put the most vulnerable people at risk, who 
need to be protected. All of these issues are conjoined in this moment, which is an 
opportunity to allow those power structures to exist in places of vulnerability and open up 
conversations to the whole workforce. This can be a catalyst for change but if we do not act 
on it quickly then we will inevitably be led back to the way things were. No one individual or 
group has the answers and there will be mistakes in pursuing them collaboratively but that is 
how we learn and develop. 
 
Final Thoughts 
 
In concluding the conversation, panellists raised: the need for immediate action in this current 
moment; lessons to be learned from regional responses and structures outside England; 
forums for ideas to flow upstream and question of where trade unions fit in this; a suggestion 
for Freelancer Advisory Boards; the barrier of funding structures to achieving aims as a 
company beyond capitalist values; a resistance to the pressure to feel grateful and not 
complain; a desperation to get back in a room and create work together with an audience; a 
desire to lean into the uncomfortable questions about the role of buildings; the necessity of 
protecting individuals who are falling through the gaps; a love for buildings alongside an 
acknowledgement of the need for progress; the absence of boards in these conversations; 
the forming of ethical alignments; the combination of micro and macro solutions; a request 
for demystified structures and creative ways to engage freelancers. 
 


